El Pueblito De Miramar AC

Board Meeting

Date/Time: September 29, 2007, 0810hrs to 1705 hrs, lunch break form 1155hrs to 1335 hrs

Place: Miramar Home of Greg Parkinson

In Attendance: Initially Greg Parkinson “GP”, Dana Duncan “DD”, Quinn Hutchinson “QH” and Michelle Burris “MB”.  Bill Calvert “BC” joined the group at approximately 0925hrs (during discussion regarding Legal Representation.

Agenda/Discussion and/or Resolution:

1. Board Unity/Respecting each other:  

· Discussion regarding communication between Board members.  

· All agreed that it is important to maintain a civil and open dialogue between the Board and members of the Homeowners Association “HOA”.  

· MB advised that the minutes of the Board meeting will be forwarded to DD to post on the Mirimar Website as soon as practical to avoid any appearance of secrecy. 

2. Legal Representation: 

· Because of past conflicts (real or imaginary) MB felt it is necessary to discuss who will be giving legal advice to the Board.  MB stated that whoever represents the HOA they should have no financial interests in the HOA or potential for conflicting interests. 

· Three attorneys were discussed, Unger, Ramirez and O’Farrell.  

· The Board could not reach a consensus regarding which attorney should be used.  

· After lengthy discussion about which attorney should be used GP advised the Board that per HOA rules, 4.2.1, he has the right to determine which attorney will be used and he has decided that because O’Farrell is still the attorney of record the Board will continue to use him.  

· GP advised that the Board may use other attorneys or notarios on a case by case basis.  

· MB expressed concern regarding O’Farrell’s past billing practices and questioned the $32,000.00 paid by the HOA for the Fed Concession when the concession was already owned by the Ejido.   

· MB will contact O’Farrill and will attempt to ascertain where the money went (msg left on 10/9/07).  

· GP will obtain a rate sheet from regarding O’Farrell’s fee structure.

3. Community Administrator: 

· GP stated that the HOA is getting a great deal by using Javier.  He normally charges $20.00 per house per month.  Considering that we have over 90 homes and are being charged $1,200.00 per month we are doing pretty well.

· Board was in full agreement to maintain the relationship with Javier.

4. Lee and Broce Properties: 

· GP advised that Fernando Radillo, Mayan Resort Representative, recently met with Raul and agreed to take responsibility for finalizing the deal that will allow the Lee’s and Broce’s (L & B) to get their Trusts, etc.  

· The Mayan Palace is to get two lots behind Miramar from the Ejido in exchange for the L & B properties.  

· GP advised that there is no cost to the HOA.  

· MB asked which two lots are being exchanged.  GP will attempt to find out and advise.

5. Title Insurance: 

· Discussion regarding weather or not a Master Title Ins. policy had been issued when the Master Trust was recorded.  

· MB advised that if so there may be a discount rate for anyone wanting to obtain a policy.  GP to check to see if it was.  

· GP gave out an example of a copy of “First American Title Insurance Company, Copy of Title Insurance” for anyone who might want to obtain Title Insurance.  He also had a report he prepared.  GP stated that there are several exclusions and each property owner should thoroughly investigate the terms and conditions to see if obtaining a Title Policy will meet the needs of a property owner.  See attachments 5a and 5b.

6. Security Issues: 

· BC suggested we model our security after the Oasis Hotel Security who did a splendid job of cleaning up the problems they had.  This is a possibility that will be followed up on after further investigation into Miramar’s issues are completed.

· The Board generally discussed the hours our security guard’s work (8am to 1am), needing a new guard kiosk, and if there are other companies who provide security services.   No definitive resolutions were reached and it was decided to table these issues until a Security Committee DD wants to form is decided upon.

· DD advised that he felt that one of the problems with the current guards is that they do not have the tools to work with.  He advised that he recently purchased shirts, pants, belt and hats for Goya and Fabian (our security personnel) and they should be wearing them from now on.  

· DD suggested the HOA consider forming a “Posse” made up of homeowners.  There was much discussion regarding this including liability and potential problems if someone had to enforce a HOA ordinance or policy against a neighbor.  Board voted to table the issue until other security issues could be resolved.  

· In response to MB inquiry regarding what the HOA liability is for the security GP explained that Mx law states that employees (guards) have tenure depending on length of employment.  Severance can only be after three documented violations within a one month period.  

· GP stated that there is no noise ordinance in Mx therefore violators can not be stopped.  GP was asked and agreed to check Mx law to verify this and to advise what can and can not be enforced by our security and/or HOA.   

· The condition of the quads was discussed at length.  DD feels the quads are not going to last much longer and that they have little or no resale value.  After much discussion regarding purchasing new quads ($8,000 to $10,000 for two) it was decided that GP will check into a mechanic he knows, Willie, who can give us an opinion regarding the condition of the quads.  MB suggested that if the opinion from the mechanic is that the quads are about to go that the HOA consider letting Goya and Fabian have the quads if they can keep them going for the next six months, providing they sign a contract (prepared by a Mx. attorney or notario) that states if they leave Miramar employment prior to the six months they do not get to keep them.  This should give us enough time to build up our funds, however, the HOA should have enough funds set aside in case the quads do not last that long in which case one, or both, will have to be replaced.  

· Everyone on the board agreed that additional issues need to be addressed, uniforms beach signage, entry signage, road barrier (other than a rope), guest sign-in/out sheet, guest hand-out explaining the HOA rules. At this point forming a Security Committee was discussed. 

· DD asked to have a new committee formed, Security Committee, that will work together on security issues.  BC agreed to be on the committee.  DD will set up some guidelines for the committee and will ask for volunteers from the HOA membership.

· DD will prepare a work list for the guards, giving the direction on the HOA expectations.  This should help them define what is expected from the HOA.

7. Financial Condition of the Association: 

· QH gave the Board several attachments (attached and incorporated into this report) depicting the current status of the three bank accounts, Serfin, Banamex (our new Mx. bank) and Chase Bank.   Following is list of attachments: 

A. Serfin Bank, P & L Jan thru Aug 2007 (see attachment).  A lot of the 06 entries were shown as petty cash.  As far as QH can tell most of the money is accounted for.  He will not be using petty cash as a method for keeping track of the expenditures.  He will categorize them in categories that reflect the nature of the expenditure.

B. Chase Bank, I & E. Dec thru Aub 2007 (see attachment).  The $744 item “signs” was made out to Davis Salvage.  DD will check and see if we have signage not picked up or what it was for.

C. Banamex Bank, Register Report, Jan 2007 thru Sept 2007 (see attachment).

D. Serfin Bank in Pesos 2007, P & L, Jan thru Aug 2007 (see attachment).

E. Serfin Bank, Transaction Detail, Jan thru Aug 2007 (see attachment).

F. Miramar Report of Dues received 2007 (see attachment).

G. Miramar Open Invoices (see attachment).  Several Board members remarked that several of the entries had been resolved some time ago.  QH will go over the list, contact the questionable entries and report back to the Board.

· There are substantial sums owed by people who may or may not be required to pay HOA fees and dues.  GP will check with Raul regarding who is required to pay and who is not, what can be done about collecting if any are required to pay, and who has Bank Trusts and/or LLC’s on their properties and who does not.  He will report back to the Board.

· Discussion regarding how the HOA fees are computed.  MB pointed out that she pays on a home and two lots and thinks the fees should be based on use.  Some people have as may as 4 units on one lot creating more use (road, garbage and security) than the use of a single dwelling on a lot.  People who own unimproved lots should continue to pay but the HOA should consider assessing properties with more than one unit on a lot with additional fee(s) to compensate for the added use.  A motion was made and it was unanimously agreed to place the issue before the HOA at the November meeting.

· GP advised that the road must be repaired.  It has not been done in months.  The cost in the past has been $9,000.00.  He will work on getting the cost down but the HOA should look at the cost previously paid as a benchmark for what we can expect.

· The need for “Emergency Funds” was discussed after QH advised that providing nothing out of the ordinary comes up and providing outstanding bills that are being negotiated do not become due before the 2008 dues are in the HOA will have approximately $2,500.00 left in the account to begin paying the next years bills.  Dues come into the account typically from Jan thru April.  

· The bare bones outlay each month is $3,500.00.  

· The HOA will need at least two months dues and the road repair costs in reserve, $16,000.00 ($7,000 for two months of paying bills and $9,000.00 for the road repairs).  

· There was a lot of discussion about this issue and how much the assessment should be, ranging from $200 per home to as much as $1,000.00 (higher if we need to replace the quads and pay off any outstanding bills).   

· QH stated that that he thinks he can squeak by with what we have and by having a smaller assessment.  

· The following motion was made by MB, seconded by DD and unanimously carried: The HOA membership will pay $200.00 per improved lot and $100.00 per unimproved lot emergency assessment.  Additionally, the Board will allow adequate funding in the 2008 budget to allow for a 20% reserve so the HOA does not find itself in the same position again.  

· GP will put the notice regarding the assessment out to the HOA membership ASAP.

8. Budget 2008/Dues:

· GP and QH will prepare a new 2008 budget and report back to the Board prior to the HOA membership meeting in November.

9. Corporate Book:

· MB advised that are no corporate books in the documents she received.  This is something the secretary is responsible for having and maintaining.  Additionally there are several years of minutes missing. 

· GP advised that he talked with Javier who went to Puerto Penasco Municipal to check for all HOA recorded documents and found that there are none for the missing years. 

· MB will contact Ramirez who can obtain certified copies of the required documents.

10.  Committees:

· There was some question as to who is on the construction committee, road committee and committee appointed to check on the utility issue.  

Board broke for lunch

· During the lunch break GP and MB met with Javier who provided a copy of the minutes from the April 14, 2997 HOA meeting.  Attachment 10.

· The minutes reflected that there were no changes to the construction committee (this was not the recollection of some of the Board members).  It was pointed out that there may be people within the HOA who would like to be involved in the operations of the HOA by volunteering for a committee.  

· GP made the motion and seconded by DD that he will ask all existing committee members who were in place when this Board took over to resign and that the Board can reappoint them or select new committee members from within the HOA.  Motion carried unanimously.    

· DD stated that there are people who need to have their plans checked before the HOA meeting and asked the Board to consider appointing members now.  

· BC made the motion and it was seconded by QH that even though the construction committee will be asked to resign, that for the present time it be made up of Bill Calvert (Committee chair), Tom Drzewicki, Tom Richardson and Wes Burris.  Motion carried unanimously with MB abstaining.

11. Miramar North:  

· DD advised that he talked with Paul Rowley who told him that the property across from Miramar South, commonly referred to as Miramar North, is zoned residential.  

· The buildings can not be built any taller than 26.5’.  

· There was discussion regarding separating fact from fiction regarding what is actually happening on the property and what the intentions of the future property owners may be.  

· GP said he will contact Raul O’Farrill, who is handling the property for the Ejido, to learn the status of the project and will advise at the next meeting what he learns. 

12. Road and Road Maintenance Issues: 
· GP advised that Saul Lopez, Puerto Penasco, Public Works, advised that the road the HOA uses (access rd behind each home) is a city road, however, the city has no duty to maintain the road.  The city did allow the HOA to put in the speed bumps.  
· There was a lot of discussion about the legal issues pertaining to the road and it was decided after QH stated that until the CCR’s are legal the city has nothing to do with the road to table the issue until the Board knows exactly what the legal status of the road is.  
· It was the recollection of MB, QH and DD that at the last HOA meeting a road committe had been formed to investigate the road issues.  MB advised that she will ask Wes Burris, who was on the committee with other HOA members.  MB will ask Wes to contact the committee chair and get a written report to the Board. 
· GP advised that he learned from Ernie K. that the road had been dedicated to the city.  
· MB advised that in the states when a road is dedicated that the homeowners are responsible for maintenance while the municipality retains jurisdiction over the road. 
·  MB stated that it is important to try and finalize a Road Maintenance Agreement for the HOA as it may have future consequences if/when Miramar North is developed.

· GP stated that based on the concern about a Road Maintenance Agreement he will ask Raul about the logistics of having one.
13. Possible Topics for the HOA Meeting: 
· Tabled until the next Board meeting.
14. FM3’s: 
· GP advised that everyone on the Board needs one.  At this time everyone has one or has made application for one.
15. Getting Legal/Compliance with Mexican Corporate Law: See #9
16. Prepaid Phone Cards: 
· GP advised that the cost using a prepaid phone card when doing HOA business is about $.18 per min. as compared with up to $.99 on a regular phone.  
· GP advised that he will obtain some cards from Cosco for the Board’s use.
17. Board/Community Priorities:  Tabled until next meeting.
18. CCR’s: Tabled until next meeting.
19. Other Issues as Time Permits:
· HOA liability insurance was discussed. QH and GP will check to see if it is available and report back to the Board.

· Because of the short time before the HOA meeting in Nov GP made a motion that the Board waive the requirement of a 7 day notice for next Board Meeting.  Seconded by BC and carried unanimously. 

Board adjourned at 1705 hrs.

